Social Studies Annual Review Meeting Minutes

Tuesday, January 17, 2012


The Social Studies Annual Review Meeting took place on Tuesday, January 17, 2012 2011 at 7:30 a.m. in the GCMS High School Library.  Those in attendance were: Chad Augspurger, Kyle Bielfeldt, Mark Berry, Kathy Brown, Gloria Dickey, Sara Frankie, Sharon Pool, Joan Ricks, Laurie Sperry, Angela Testory, and Ryan Tompkins.  Each committee member reported on curriculum pacing, any curriculum changes or new ideas.

Kindergarten


Angie Testory stated that the kindergarten curriculum covers awareness of self, as well as awareness of self in a group setting.  This includes understanding rules, taking turns and sharing, being responsible and respectful (being a good citizen.)  This level works on social skills that will carry them through their school career, as well as outside of school. 
     
Focus at the kindergarten level is on holidays, traditions, and celebrations. Therefore, the pacing follows the calendar.  Some of the holidays/traditions that are covered are:  Columbus Day, Christmas/Hanukah/Kwanzaa, Martin Luther King Jr., President’s Day, Chinese New Year, and Cinco de Mayo.           
          Supplemental materials are used in kindergarten, which include: worksheets, Weekly Readers, National Geographic, children’s literature and songs.  Teaching also occurs through differentiation, such as: play, group work, and class discussions. 
         Finally, the Weekly Readers and National Geographic are two valuable resources that the kindergarten teachers would like to have renewed for the next school year.  Besides the quality coverage in the area of social studies, these magazines include cross-curricular topics in both science and health.  

First Grade:


Gloria Dickey reported that the first grade continues to do themes for its social studies units.  Included in the curriculum objectives are: holidays, important people, geography, map skills, and current events.


The first grade utilizes the Weekly Reader as a source for ongoing current events and other topics.  Like kindergarten, the curriculum pacing is based on the calendar events for the year.  


The first grade teachers continue to research for more supplements and details to cover the social studies topics in order to keep the children involved and engaged in the learning process.

Second Grade:


At the second grade level, Laurie Sperry explained that the studies are concentrated on the topics of American history, community awareness, and geography.  The calendar is used to incorporate holidays and current social events with an emphasis on history to relate changes in society.  Using globes, maps, and the Activboard, extensive work in done on map skills.  The reading and math series are also used as resources to teach social studies topics that relate to the stories or math concepts.
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Second Grade, continued

Also, the second grade is very happy with the utilization of National Geographic “Time for Kids” newspaper that each student receives.  It is a current resource that helps to deliver the objectives with an updated view.  It also enables the teachers to enrich the class with modern social studies topics that affect the students’ lives.


At this time, the second grade has no social studies curriculum concerns.  They are confident with the studies and objectives that are covered at this level.  The four second grade teachers are pleased with the pacing because they are able to complete the objectives with activities and cross-curricular lessons within the school year.

Third Grade:


Kathy Brown explained that currently, the third grade covers two chapters of social studies each nine weeks.  The teachers find that this is a reasonable amount to cover in that time period, and that the objectives are manageable.  As a supplement to the textbooks, the classes utilize a set of leveled social students booklets for each chapter.  

Also, the teachers work to incorporate social studies into the reading curriculum.  Sometimes the textbook is used in place of one of the fiction stories from the reading textbook in order to incorporate more nonfiction material during the reading block time.


As a culminating activity for the Community Government chapter, the third grade takes a field trip to various places of government and businesses in Gibson City.  They visit the City Hall, where the mayor explains the local government.  They also tour the police station, and visit the post office and a local bank.  The third grade would like to continue this practice because the teachers feel strongly that the students benefit by “learning about the community first hand”.  In past years, the third grade classes also had the opportunity to listen to the school superintendent school board president.  The presenters explain to the students how the school system operates, and the students get to meet the superintendent and board president first hand.

Fourth Grade:


Sara Frankie explained that the fourth grade Social Studies curriculum covers many topics. United States history is covered briefly, that includes the first explorers as well as land purchases. The United States regions are taught.  Also taught is a study of the United States government that includes the three branches and the distribution of governmental power.  Illinois history is a major portion of the curriculum at this grade level.  The mandated study of holidays such as Martin Luther King Day, Constitution Day, and Veteran's Day are also covered.

Due to the great deal of emphasis put on Science in preparation for ISATs, social studies tends to be covered in small chunks through out the year.  However, the grade level is able to cover the entire curriculum throughout the course of a year.  
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Fourth Grade, continued

Two textbooks are utilized at this grade level.  Each fourth grade teacher uses the textbook, Regions & Illinois: Our Home differently. One teacher uses the Illinois book to cover all content except United States regions. This year, as in the past, the Scholastic News is available to supplement any gaps in our curriculum and to discuss current events. The magazine is written at an appropriate grade level for fourth graders to read it independently or in small groups. They hope to continue the use of this great resource.

Fifth Grade: (Report sent in)


Tammy Seneca reported that the only problem that is occurring at this level is the fact that due to an increase in RtI time and other curricular demands, there is only 25 minutes a day allotted to teach social studies.  Due the reduced time, the fifth grade is not able to progress as far in the text as they did four or five years ago.

Sixth Grade:


Joan Ricks reported that the sixth grade social studies uses the book, Ancient Civilizations (Holt).  This course covers early humans, the development of civilizations along river valleys (Egypt, Mesopotamia, Indus Valley, China), the foundations of Western ideas (Hebrews, Greeks, Romans), and the early Americans (Maya).  This grade level is able to complete the entire book within the year.  Along the way, students also increase their geography and reading skills, particularly in the analysis of different types of source materials.  


As the sixth grade travels through the chapters in the book, they continually add to an ongoing timeline that stretches around the front of the room.  Students also try to be the first to solve weekly geography riddles.   


This course is a good match for the interests of most sixth grade students, who enjoy learning about such things as the Egyptian Pyramids and the Greek gods and goddesses.  

Seventh Grade: (Report sent in)

Dale Hoogstraat reported that the seventh grade social studies curriculum is on pace with previous years. He stated, “Last year we had a student teacher for our classes. He is missed, as he was able to put more time into the lessons. We are currently discussing the Industrial Revolution and it's affects on the North and South.”
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Eighth Grade:

Mark Berry stated that everything is going fine in eighth grade social studies this year.  Concerning pacing, the classes are currently a bit ahead of where they usually are.  Right now, the classes are discussing the Great Depression and will go on to World War II next.  As always, the eighth graders will have the Constitution unit at the end of the year.  

Mark reported that he was fortunate enough to have an Activboard put in his classroom in October, and he has been using it to display discussion outlines, photographs, maps, and videos.  The videos are either DVD’s or taken from YouTube).  Mark hopes to use it for more things as he continues to learn more about it.  This has been a good group of 8th graders, and so far it has been a very good year.  

High School- Ryan Tompkins


Ryan stated that he has worked this year to incorporate more reading into his curriculum.  He has also implemented evaluations for the students to use after completing the reading assignments.  In order to be able to make a connection from current events to life skills and knowledge, Ryan tries to frequently utilize current events from the Internet.  His goal is to have the students comprehend the relevancy of local, state, and national news.  Ryan has found the PBS link to be a valuable resource to use on his Activboard.   Other activities that Mr. Tompkins has had the students participate in have included the Veterans’ Day Program and also field trips to Springfield for both his Illinois History class as well as AP History, which is taught by Mr. Augspurger.  

Consumer Economics:

· Semester format presents some pacing issues as topics are cut during 1st semester.  However the topics of economic theory, economic systems, and key economic figures have been successfully incorporated into the curriculum.  Consumer economic concepts continue to dominate the semester with a focus on saving, investing, budgeting, and being a competent consumer.

· Textbook: Consumer Education & Economics – McGraw Hill Glencoe, 2008, 6th Edition

· Weekly reading has been consistent for the past two years.  Primary source readings come from the text and from supplemental materials.

Sociology:

· The class is able to work its way through about 2/3 of the textbook and its topics.  The class incorporates discussion each week involving topics from current events and how they relate to the classroom topics.  Topics include group behavior, social control, social stratification, human interaction, inequality, family, education development, etc.  
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High School- Tompkins: continued

Sociology, continued

· Textbook: Sociology: The Study of Human Relationships – Holt McDougal, 2010

· Weekly reading has been consistent for the past two years.  Primary source readings come from the text and from supplemental materials.  Contemporary topics have been easy to find and implement.

Introduction to Human Behavior:

· The pacing is consistent, but falls short due to the fact this semester class is only offered during 1st semester.  The curriculum has been modified and topics that are covered in other courses (anatomy, social issues, etc.) have been reduced.

· Textbook: Psychology: Principles in Practice – Holt Rinehart Winston, 2003

· Weekly reading has been consistent for the past two years.  Primary source readings come from the text and from supplemental materials.  Contemporary topics have been easy to find and implement.

Illinois History:

· The pacing of the course varies due to the class being rotated from being offered 1st or 2nd semester.  However, the class is built around the development of Illinois socially, politically, and economically.  The history of Chicago, the life and times of Illinois’ Presidents, and other key events highlight the class.  All material is supplemental and many resources are available.

· No textbook

· Field trip to Lincoln Presidential Museum and Library

· 1-2 weekly readings, 90% are primary source.

Current Events:

· Pacing is fool proof – we cover what is happening currently.

· 1-2 weekly readings from news sources.

· Discussion is a core of the class curriculum.

Mr. Tompkins stated, “As we continue to implement reading into the curriculum and approach Core Standards it would be helpful to receive professional development in the form of instruction from the field of social science.”

High School- Kyle Bielfeldt

Kyle reported that his American History class is currently using the textbook American Anthem published by Holt, and are completing a unit on World War I. Kyle feels that the pacing of this class is where they need to be. He found it necessary to delete some of the information that is covered in sections before the Civil War because it is covered from elementary school through middle school.  This will give the class extra time to cover information up to current day.  This is a benefit, because the students seem to really enjoy the curriculum from the 1900’s to current day.  
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High School- Kyle Bielfeldt, continued

In American History, Mr. Bielfeldt implements many reading materials that are primarily non-fiction. Since most of the readings that students will see on the ACT and PSAE are non-fiction, it is important to give the students exposure to this type of reading. 

Mr. Bielfeldt explained that the Government class is currently using the textbook American Government published by Magruder’s. Since first semester is a little shorter than second semester, Kyle finds it more difficult to get through all of the information that must be covered.  Also, the curriculum requires that the students take the US Constitution test as well as the Illinois Constitution test.

The students must pass these in order to fulfill the graduation requirements. In American Government, they cover the origins of our government, the Constitution and federalism, the three branches of government, political parties, voting rights and behavior, 1st Amendment rights, foreign policy and national defense.  

Kyle also explained that the students read several articles, and then correlate them to current events of today and describe their relevance.  

High School- Chad Augspurger


Mr. Augspurger reported that AP United States History is on pace this year, and will actually have additional review time before the AP test is administered in May.  The students utilize the textbook outside of school time.  During class, Chad presents additional material that covers both people as well as important historical events.  The assignments include more detail analysis and require critical thinking.  This type of work reflects the writing that is required on the AP exams so it assists in preparing the students.  Chad explained that in the past two years, ten students took AP History, and seven out of the ten students scored a three or higher.  


Chad stated that Global Insights is a challenge because the first semester which covers the east contains more material, and is shorter than the second semester when the western hemisphere is taught.  He said that since different students are enrolled in each semester, he is not able to continue the eastern hemisphere curriculum the second semester because different students enroll in western hemisphere.  I suggested that he discuss this issue with Mr. Lindy.  Perhaps the two classes could be flip-flopped on the schedule.  


Mr. Augspurger is considering revamping the World History objectives.  He would like to cover less ancient world history.  This would allow him to cover the French Revolution during the first semester.  It would also allow him more time to cover the Cold War.  He would also be able to delve more deeply into modern world history.  Important topics such as 911 could be covered in a much more comprehensive fashion.
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Group Discussion


The middle and high school teachers were given another copy of the Common Core Social Studies Standards that are part of the Common Core reading.  The elementary school teachers have their Common Core Social Studies Standards imbedded in the ELA standards, so they already have copies. We discussed that while all social studies teachers are well aware that reading skills and higher level thinking skills should be included in their subject area, the teachers would benefit from specific training on the best way to implement those social studies reading standards.  

